
SHREWSBURY IN BLOOM MINUTES
MEETING HELD ON THURSDAY 22nd FEBRUARY 2018 AT 2.30PM

WEEPING CROSS DEPOT, SHREWSBURY, SY5 6HT
PRESENT

Keith Roberts (Chairman), Helen Ball (HB, Town Clerk), Kath Owen (KO), Kevin Pardy (KP), Margaret Thrower (MT) and Hilary Humphries (HH, Communications Officer).
APOLOGIES
Apologies were received from Tony Bywater, Gary Farmer, Maggie Love, Kath Owen, Sue Thatcher and Judith Williams.
1/18  
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 13th JULY 2017
Members discussed the minutes of the meeting held on 13th July 2017.  The minutes of the Bloom Committee were agreed to be a true and accurate record of the meeting.
2/18
MATTERS ARISING
· HB advised members she had received confirmation that the date for the BBC2 series “Blooming Marvellous” would start week commencing 23 April, whilst the programme on Shrewsbury will be shown on Wednesday 25th April from 6.30pm.
· KR enquired about progress on the 360° images for the Castle and Dingle.  HB advised members that additional information on the various focal points had been provided and that the images were now available.

ACTION:

· HH to send out press releases highlighting Shrewsbury’s “Blooming Marvellous” programme and promote via social media in the run-up to the programme.

· HB to forward the 360° image link to members.

· HH to upload the 360° images of the Dingle and Castle to the STC website.

3/18
COUNCIL PLANTING ARRANGEMENTS FOR 2018

HB advised members that everything is in hand for this year with the plants starting to be delivered to the greenhouse.
HB suggested that perhaps some form of “quirky” planting could be introduced into the planting arrangements this year.

KR raised the question of getting volunteers to help with jobs including dead-heading, which would help with the RHS theme of getting volunteers involved with Bloom projects.
MT suggested that the request for volunteers is raised at the Greenhouse Open Evening.

ACTION:

· KR to make enquiries of UCS to find out more information and whether they will get involved.

4/18
ENTRY INTO THE FOLLOWING COMPETITIONS:

4.1
Britain in Bloom Small City Category

Shrewsbury has been nominated for the Small City category in the national Britain in Bloom competition.  Judging will take place in the first two weeks of August and the RHS aim to have a date confirmed by the end of April.  All arrangements for this competition will be duplicated from the Heart of England in Bloom competition.

4.2
Heart of England in Bloom Small City Category

Members agreed that Shrewsbury in Bloom should enter the Heart of England in Bloom Small City Category.

a) Starting/Finishing Locations

Members discussed the various options available and it was agreed that GF will start working on the Bloom route and advise members at the next committee meeting.
b) Preferred Date

With judging for Britain in Bloom taking place in the first two weeks of August, the Heart of England in Bloom judging will take place in the last two weeks of July.  HB will liaise with Nicola Clarke in relation to the date.
c) Portfolio

HH advised members that work on the portfolio is currently underway and that it will follow the same format as previous years. 

d) Route/Personnel

It was agreed that GF will start planning the route for judging day.

ACTION:

· HB to liaise with Heart of England in Bloom in respect of the judging date.

· GF to start planning the Bloom route.

· HH to continue working on the Bloom portfolio.


4.3
Heart of England in Bloom Parks & Open Spaces Category
HB confirmed that STC staff would need to visit the various locations and then make a decision as to which area would provide a strong entry into this category.
ACTION:

· GF to inspect all STC sites for suitability for entry.

4.4
Britain in Bloom It’s Your Neighbourhood Category

Members discussed the possibility of Hermitage Gardens entering It’s Your Neighbourhood category again this year as well as the Hospice, Bowbrook Allotments and Edgefield Green.

4.5
Ideas for Bloom


Members discussed the need to get more schools and businesses involved in the Heart of England in Bloom competition and how best to go about this.  It was agreed that HH should contact all the STC Councillors and schools and encourage them to participate in both the Heart of England in Bloom and STC’s Town of Flowers competitions.  There is also the possibility of providing grant funding and SIB advice or plants for some projects.

ACTION:

· HH to contact all STC Councillors to enquire whether they are school governors and seek their assistance to get schools involved.

· HH to contact all the schools within the STC boundary to encourage them to take part in the Heart of England in Bloom competition.
· HH to contact all STC Councillors with a view to promoting the Town of Flowers competition with a view to encouraging participation in the Town Council’s competition.
· HH to draft a Community Grant Application form for Bloom funding projects by schools. 
· KO to make enquiries of Meole Brace School to see if they will enter the Heart of England in Bloom competition.
HB had compiled a list of areas to discuss in relation to the three pillars of Bloom.


Horticultural Excellence

· Monkmoor Meadows

Matt Wilcoxon is working with Shropshire Wildlife Trust and Red Kite Network with a view to improving facilities, improving the bio-diversity and installing maps/signs.  European funding of 60% for the project has been secured.

· Library Gardens

STC has obtained permission from Shropshire Council Estates to remove the old juniper trees at the entrance to the steps and will replace with more compact planting.  It will be a good idea to have before and after photos.

· Dana Footpath

Plans have been drawn up with work due to start in April and completed by July.

The hoardings will be removed.

Landscaping will be completed.

The flag poles will be moved.
The guns will be re-painted.

· Hanging Baskets

HB explained the problems encountered by Shrewsbury BID in relation to the small Christmas trees. With everything resolved, and a valuable database completed, the BID will now be undertaking the admin work for the hanging basket orders, whilst STC will put them up, water them and stress-test the brackets.
ACTION:

· HB to liaise with the BID about hanging baskets.
· Barge Gutter

HB advised members that the land has been put up for sale by Galliers and that the matter has been discussed by STC’s R&L Committee with a view to purchasing therefore having ownership of the land in the loop.  A heritage link to Darwin could be established.
· Tiered Planters

With the variety of events in the Square there is a need to continually move the tiered planters.  Members discussed the possibility of having a more ambitious planting scheme to cover the works being undertaken on Pride Hill.

· A49 – Sundorne Roundabout

Members discussed the request from Cllr Lezley Picton for funding towards the landscaping works on Sundorne roundabout on the A49.  HB explained that there needed to be a humped look to the roundabout and hard landscaping.  Cllr Picton has secured funding from Rea Valley Tractors and Uffington Parish Council and has requested funds from Shrewsbury in Bloom to reach the £6k target for the works.
KR and KP were unhappy funding unitary projects and felt that the Bloom group should only be funding floral schemes. 

ACTION:

· HB to confirm the landscaping plans for the roundabout and refer back to the Committee.

· WWI Carpet Bed

HB informed members that there will be a number of events in Shrewsbury to commemorate the 100th anniversary of the death of Wilfred Owen and the end of WWI, including the Castle Carpet Bed depicting a poppy, which will be in full flower by the time of judging.
Members agreed that the memorial in Abbey Gardens should be cleaned and that ornate planting should be undertaken in the floral bed on Smithfield Road where Wilfred Owen’s 2D statue is sited.

Members also discussed the possibility of marking the centenary anniversary by planting oak trees with one in each Ward and other locations in the town, especially schools and open spaces.

ACTION:

· Members agreed that £1k funding can be allocated to the oak tree planting scheme.

· Plastic Bottles
Members discussed the need to commence a campaign to reduce the use of plastics and the need to try and encourage schools to become involved with recycling schemes – perhaps erecting a bottle greenhouse as part of their school garden.
HB advised members that the BID will sponsor the use of plastic glasses rather than the single use glasses currently in circulation.

ACTION: 
· HH to publicise the scheme to reduce the use of plastic in the town.
· Darwin Trail Upgrade
Members were advised that there was a need to ensure that STC was tagged in to this scheme.
· Solar Lights in the Quarry

HB explained that STC has had discussions about installing lighting in the Quarry and the costs involved.  STC is working with a Shrewsbury company to trial solar lights and overcome any teething problems encountered with the scheme.  This should also help to reduce energy consumption in the longer-term.



Community Participation

HB advised members that whilst works were being undertaken on the indoor market, STC, SC and the Market Hall all collaborated to ensure the message was broadcast that the venue was “open for business”.
With the success of this project, members discussed the possibility of having something similar, together with moveable barriers, to conceal the refurbishment works on Pride Hill whilst also sending a message that the area and companies were still open.  Members discussed having more height and structure to any features on Pride Hill during the summer.
It is possible that Bloom and STC funding and participation should be implemented to ensure best practice is followed.

The empty shops in the town centre would be the focus for the BID, especially as this was one of the comments raised by the judges last year.

Members discussed the number of beggars in the town centre.

· The Hive
HB explained that STC operates with The Hive in Shrewsbury on a number of projects and that there has been a request for funding from the Bloom Committee to help with a community garden in the inner courtyard – encouraging the theme of from fork to plate/incredible edibles.
· Greening Grey Britain

Members discussed the RHS theme of Greening Grey Britain and the need to encourage more people across Shrewsbury to get involved.
ACTION:

· HH to promote the Greening Grey Britain campaign across various media forms.
· Weeping Cross Open Evening

Members agreed that the Weeping Cross Open evening will be held on Wednesday 23 May from 6pm.
ACTION:

· HH to promote and help organise the Open Evening.
· County Ground

Members were advised that STC is working with Beacon Cricket Club to improve the pavilion at the County Ground.  Funds are available through the S106 agreement for the redevelopment of Copthorne Barracks.
· BID Initiative

The BID has suggested that there should be a focal point in the Square this summer – possibly plastic grass, although members would be happier to see a “beach” introduced for the summer months.
· Park & Ride
HB advised members that STC has planted trees and has helped to tidy up Harlescott P&R and that the BID is keen to get involved as the site is a major entry point into the town.  Members felt that there was a need to introduce some form of works to enhance the visitor experience to Shrewsbury.
KR raised the issue of Meole Brace roundabout and HB explained that the site is still in the hands of the developer as part of a 12 month maintenance programme following completion of the works.

Members expressed their dissatisfaction with the state of the site and would like to see improvements.

KR also raised the issue of the planters at Frankwell and would like to see better quality barrels on one of the main gateways in to the town.

ACTION:

· HB to get in touch with the relevant authority to encourage improvements at Meole Brace.
· STC to look into financing improvements to the planters in the Frankwell/New Street area of the town.
5/18
EMBRACING THE RHS GREENING GREY BRITAIN THEME FOR 2018
HB confirmed that the RHS theme for this year is “Greening Grey Britain” and that there was a need to encourage more groups to get involved.
Members agreed that Bloom funding could be made available to assist groups where necessary.
ACTION:

· HH to promote the Greening Grey Britain theme in press releases and via social media.
6/18
PLANS FOR THE 2018 TOWN OF FLOWERS COMPETITION

Members discussed last year’s revised and simplified competition and are happy to follow the same format for this year.

One area that needs to be promoted is the pubs and business premises entries.  

ACTION:

· HH to liaise with Debbie Entwistle on the Town of Flowers competitions.

7/18
SHREWSBURY IN BLOOM PUBLICITY


7.1
Recruitment

There needs to be an agreed approach as to how to recruit new members to the Bloom Committee using various methods to include press and social media.

A photo opportunity has been organised for Wednesday 18 April at 3pm to be used as part of the PR material to correspond with the BBC2 Blooming Marvellous programme.

7.2
Press Coverage/Social Media

STC will continue its use of in-house publicity to promote the Bloom message as well as using the website and all social media platforms to promote events and competitions.


7.3
Admag Wraparound

HH confirmed that STC has 6 wraparounds each year – the July edition is devoted to Bloom matters in the run-up to the judges’ visits with other features throughout the year.

ACTION:

· HH to write a press release to encourage new members to join the Bloom Committee.
· HH to take photos on Wednesday 18 April.
8/18
TO CONSIDER CLLR LEZLEY PICTON’S REQUEST FOR BLOOM FUNDING TOWARDS IMPROVEMENTS AT SUNDORNE ROUNDABOUT


This matter was discussed at an earlier point in the meeting.
ACTION:

· HB to confirm the landscaping plans for the roundabout and refer back to the Committee.

9/18
ANY OTHER BUSINESS
· HH advised members that ML had offered the use of Heritage Characters for the Bloom judging days, although the dates will need to be confirmed before any decision can be made.
10/18
FUTURE MEETING DATES
The following meetings were confirmed for 2.00pm, unless otherwise stated, at the Weeping Cross Centre, Shrewsbury:

Wednesday 21st March 2018

Thursday 26th April 2018

Thursday 17th May 2018 (at 2.30pm)

Tuesday 21st June 2018
Agenda No
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